Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

February 3, 2005

PCFD #3 – University Place

1. Call to Order
The February 3, 2005 regular meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Merle Frank at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were: Dean Dixon, Ft. Lewis Fire & Emergency; Ken Helgerson, McChord AFB FD; Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; Mike Sanders, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3; Marv Cole, PCFD #3; Steve Murphy, PCFD #3; Tom Michael, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Ron Hiraki, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Gary McVay, PCFD #13; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Dennis Chafe, PCFD #15; Eric Nelson, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Jim Bixler, PCFD #27; Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Cindy Morey, ARC; Lee Morey, ARC;  Attorney Joe Quinn; Chuck King, State Fire Marshal’s Office;  and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Rick Bleecker led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the January 6, 2005 meeting minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported the month of January began with $6,063.72 with $285.57 earned and $1,575.28 expended for an ending balance of $4,734.01.  Yesterday he deposited $1,130.00 for annual dues that has been received.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
A thank you letter was received from Peninsula High School for the generous donations to the Jazz Choir in the amount of $408.00.

6. Introductions
7. Guest Speakers/Program
The program speaker, Bruce Wagner, is not here yet.  President Frank stated we will continue with the agenda until he arrives.

8. American Red Cross
Cindy reported there were two (2) fires in January where they assisted four (4) families with a total of ten (10) people helped. 

9. Department of Emergency Management
No report at this time.

10. EMS
Judy Murphy stated on behalf of Norma Pancake, that the department MSO’s received a draft document regarding a potential go life date of April 1st.

Judy reported the divert process is going reasonably well.  So far, so good.  They have not heard of any extended stays in the emergency room(s).

The Regional Coordinating Council along with the Joint Public Health Law Enforcement Team is looking at the isolation quarantine issues.  They are looking at both the legal side as well as the operational side.  Isolation is for when someone is sick, quarantine is when they have been exposed, but not showing any signs of illness.  Jack Andren stated input is needed from Fire and EMS.  The way the document reads, we are not even a part of the notification process, we are only in on the part of transporting.  We need to go through the document to make sure we are covered.

President Frank stated the guest speaker is here.  Bruce Wagner apologized for being late.  He is the Road Operations Manager for Pierce County Public Works and Utilities.  Bruce distributed a copy of the Road Operations Emergency Response Handbook, Road District #2.  He understands that there is some frustration with law enforcement and fire with after hours emergencies.  Please understand that his organization wears a lot of hats and kind of a jack of all trades organization.  They are trying to be as good as they can with the resources they have when requested for assistance with emergency responses.  They are limited in their staffing and winter is when they are at their lowest staffing levels.  When they go to a Phase 2, they are looking at life lines and what has to get done for the greater good.  He encourages working through PCDEM EOC when requesting them to respond to an emergency situation.  The EOC should be the triage point.  CDL issues are restrictive.

Bruce stated that call outs generally work.  There are nine (9) on call supervisors.  Calls are disseminated at the call center.  If it is determined that they are needed to respond, then they are called at their homes.  It can sometimes take up to an hour for their response time when called after hours.  They do not have the budget to work 24 hour shifts.

Bruce stated that barricades is another request they receive.  They have identified the most probable detour roads and have barricades strategically placed for deployment.  They are more than willing to work with law enforcement and fire.  He is just hoping to give a better understanding of how they work and operate to help alleviate some of the frustrations that occur when they are requested to respond.  Paul Webb asked about the sucking trucks that they have.  Bruce stated they are Vactor Trucks and they hold about 3,000 gallons of liquid.  They are available to be requested.

Bruce distributed a colored map with the road shop locations.  Emergency response is all about relationships.  They will try their best to get there and do what needs to get done and then ask questions later.  Gary Franz stated this is a lot of good information being presented today and it would be good to have a workshop or meeting with the crews, etc. who would actually be utilizing and requesting their service.  Bruce stated he would support that effort 100% and a small tabletop exercise could be put together.  Gary asked if there was any plan to continue with the Elk Plain and South Hill merge.  Bruce stated that yes they are working on combining the maintenance facilities (the one near Bethel High School and the one on South Hill).  They have property at Thun Field, but that is a terrible location.  By the end of 2006 they hope to be operational at their new location at 200th Street and Canyon Road.  Gary asked what the liquid is that they put down on the roads?  Bruce stated that it is sodium chloride – table salt.  This is the third year of a pilot program of applying different products down.  There is a significant difference between what works in Eastern versus Western Washington.  Discussion followed.

Bruce stated he will e-mail the maps to Recorder Menge to then forward to the PCFCA.  President Frank thanked Bruce Wagner for his presentation today.

11. Fire Marshal
Monthly reports were distributed.  Wayne Wienholz reported that Floyd has retired and they will be replacing him shortly.  They are hiring a Deputy Fire Marshal and he thanked Districts 5 & 6 for sending over people to help with testing.  He apologized for being slow with getting back to people, he has been having some health issues and goes in tomorrow for knee surgery.  Later this year they are going to be going live with a new system, PALS Plus.  Right now they are double entering everything, so please be patient.

Wayne reported that Gary Franz has been the PCFCA representative on the Board of Appeals.  A new ordinance is being written and a letter is needed approving Gary Franz of being on the Board of Appeals.

12. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Gary Aleshire stated there is a lot of talk and no substance from the new State Fire Marshal, Samuel Pierre from Louisiana.  The State Chiefs Legislative meeting is February 10th.  He encouraged everyone to participate and meet with your local representatives.

The NW Management Conference is March 2 – 4.  There is a very nice line up of speakers for this conference.  You can log on and sign up for the Daily Dispatch at WFCA.com.  Fire-Rescue Med Conference is coming up April 20 – 22 and the International conference is April 12 – 14.  The State Fire Chiefs Conference is June 28 – July 1st in Wenatchee.

Gary reported that the third phase of the HIPPA Security needs to be completed by April.  IT should have the ability to put firewalls, blocking, etc. in place.

Jack Andren stated in the paper this week was an article regarding legislation for the School Districts to change 60% approval to 50%.  This might be something worth forwarding to the State Chiefs to have the lobbyists tag us on to that legislation.  Jeff Jensen stated he will send this information to the legislative committee.  Discussion followed.  Bill Jarmon stated the Commissioners legislative committee would be willing to team up with on this also.

13. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated the proposed ban for land clearing burning only is being reviewed by the Board of Directors.  The only County ready at this time is Pierce County.  It is being proposed to ban by Fire Districty boundaries, by County with the exception of Districts 23 and 26.  It is unknown when the Board will make their decision and/or when it will be implemented.  He will keep everyone posted.

14. PC Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon stated their meeting last month was held at District 5 and their guest speaker was PC Executive John Ladenburg.  He went over what to expect this year, etc.  Their next meeting is February 24th at University Place and Pete Spiller will be their guest speaker.

15. EMS
Nothing at this time.

16. Training
Nothing at this time.

17. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity
Nothing at this time.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.

20. Nominating Committee - Dormant
21. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne Wienholz stated that Peninsula High School was thrilled to come and perform for us.  If anyone has any ideas for this years banquet, please let him know.  The live auction needs to be discussed.  Paul Webb suggested having fewer items and higher prices.  Bill Jarmon stated he agrees with shortening that portion of the evening.  Wayne would like a letter to Dic Gribbon and his wife for contributing six (6) vests to the auction at the annual banquet.  Merle stated he would like to see pictures for a short program with live action shots of both the Commissioners and Chiefs.

Attorney Quinn stated he has a free newsletter available at firehouselawyer.com.  It is now back on-line and available.  The lead article is on HIPPA.

22. Emergency Management Committee
Nothing at this time.

23. Fire Marshal Task Force
Gary Franz stated at the Commissioners Meeting he spoke with PC Executive Ladenburg prior to the meeting regarding addressing continued development as they relate to fire service problems.  The proliferation of buildings closer than 10 feet needs to be discussed.  There are a lot of the same concepts as the high density, low impact developments.  Jack Andren stated the fight that we fought with the high density, low impact developments had to do with road widths.  As long as they agree to the road widths, then our hands are tied at this point in time.

24. Unfinished Business
Judy Murphy reminded everyone of the February 23rd drill at the fairgrounds.  Thanks everyone for the great response.  A couple of agencies still have not been heard from.  Additionally, 400-600 volunteers are needed for this day.  Several school districts are off that week and they are also going through some churches.  A lot of people have groups that they belong to, such as Kiwanis, etc.  We would like to get as many volunteers as possible.  Numbers are needed by Friday, February 11th.  Overtime and backfill is reimbursable.  Rick Bleecker asked what the volunteers would be doing.  Judy stated there are going to be two (2) scenarios – one with special operations and a parallel one with the hospitals.  The volunteers will be victims in these scenarios, mostly being patients, some bystanders and hostages, etc.

March 29 and 30 is a two-day workshop.  Nine people from Israel will be here talking about their response to terrorism.  Today or tomorrow a letter will be going out from Steve Bailey’s office inviting you to this event.  The security will be high and you will need to register in advance in order to attend.  Also, you will have to bring your letter of confirmation to get in to the event.  This is the only place in the country that they are coming to.  There are 400 seats reserved for Pierce County and the remaining 100 seats will be available for others across the country.

Marv Cole stated the committee has been working on the Tactical Operations Manual.  They met yesterday and five (5) of the twenty-three (23) guidelines have been given to the association for review and approval.  These were presented back in September or October and they would like to get the word Draft off of them.  It was moved and seconded to approve the five (5) guidelines for the Tactical Operations Manual.  MOTION CARRIED.

Jack Andren stated he attended an RCC meeting yesterday.  The Federal auditors are going to be coming to audit any grant equipment that came through Pierce County.  If you have been a recipient of any equipment, they will be coming to you and you will need to physically show them where the equipment is.

The NIMS issue affects all of us as it states that we won’t be eligible for federal funds if we are not NIMS certified.  There is a class on line, IS-700.  DEM has a copy of this and is working on putting it on their portal site.  The test takes approximately thirty (30) minutes to take.  Every first responder has to take it.  Once the certificate is received, a copy needs to be sent to DEM.  The Pierce County Council is going to be adopting NIMS and it is their hope that by doing so, it will cover the entire County.  

Jack Andren reported that he has been in battle with PC Budget & Finance with regards to a Fire Protection Contract with the County.  He is wanting to renegotiate a contract with the County and not sure if a committee should be put together to do this, or if Districts should handle them separately.  Rick Bleecker stated they just did a contract separately.  Discussion followed.  Anyone interested, please meet with Jack after this meeting.

25. New Business
Nothing at this time.

26. Good of the Order
President Frank asked Ed Goodlet to talk about the Officer Development program.  Ed stated the zone has talked about implementing a customized program to fit our needs.  It will be five (5) consecutive months with one week out of each month on Tuesday and  Thursday evenings and all day Saturday and Sunday.  The cost will be based on the number of students attending.  District 8 will be hosting this program.  The preliminary numbers look like it will be filled up.  This will be kicking off in March and Bates will be doing the teaching.

Andy McAfee stated at the Advisory Board Meeting last week they had discussed keeping the Officer Development program going and adjust the prices according to the number of students attending.  You will need to contact Jim at Bates for more information.

Paul Webb stated he is glad we adopted the guidelines on the Tactical Operations Manual.   Also, February 23rd is the 100th anniversary of Rotary International and April 20th is Administrative Assistants Day.  He will be selling roses again this year to those people who would like to acknowledge those people who contribute to our success.

Dic Gribbon stated he wanted to clarify that Anderson Island and McNeil Island were also excluded from the land clearing burning.

27. Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:35  a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be March 10, 2005 at Lakewood Fire Department, Station 2-1 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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